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and BPI service list. Pursuant to 
§ 207.7(a) of the Commission’s rules, the 
Secretary will make BPI gathered in this 
investigation available to authorized 
applicants representing interested 
parties (as defined in 19 U.S.C. 1677(9)) 
who are parties to the investigation 
under the APO issued in the 
investigation, provided that the 
application is made not later than seven 
days after the publication of this notice 
in the Federal Register. A separate 
service list will be maintained by the 
Secretary for those parties authorized to 
receive BPI under the APO. 

Conference. The Commission’s 
Director of Operations has scheduled a 
conference in connection with this 
investigation for 9:30 a.m. on December 
11, 2002, at the U.S. International Trade 
Commission Building, 500 E Street SW., 
Washington, DC. Parties wishing to 
participate in the conference should 
contact Jim McClure (202–205–3191) 
not later than December 9, 2002, to 
arrange for their appearance. Parties in 
support of the imposition of 
antidumping duties in this investigation 
and parties in opposition to the 
imposition of such duties will each be 
collectively allocated one hour within 
which to make an oral presentation at 
the conference. A nonparty who has 
testimony that may aid the 
Commission’s deliberations may request 
permission to present a short statement 
at the conference. 

Written submissions. As provided in 
§§ 201.8 and 207.15 of the 
Commission’s rules, any person may 
submit to the Commission on or before 
December 16, 2002, a written brief 
containing information and arguments 
pertinent to the subject matter of the 
investigation. Parties may file written 
testimony in connection with their 
presentation at the conference no later 
than three days before the conference. If 
briefs or written testimony contain BPI, 
they must conform with the 
requirements of §§ 201.6, 207.3, and 
207.7 of the Commission’s rules. The 
Commission’s rules do not authorize 
filing of submissions with the Secretary 
by facsimile or electronic means except 
to the extent provided by § 201.8 of the 
Commission’s rules, as amended, 67 FR 
68036 (November 8, 2002). 

In accordance with §§ 201.16(c) and 
207.3 of the rules, each document filed 
by a party to the investigation must be 
served on all other parties to the 
investigation (as identified by either the 
public or BPI service list), and a 
certificate of service must be timely 
filed. The Secretary will not accept a 
document for filing without a certificate 
of service.

Authority: This investigation is being 
conducted under authority of title VII of the 
Tariff Act of 1930; this notice is published 
pursuant to § 207.12 of the Commission’s 
rules.

By order of the Commission.
Issued: November 22, 2002. 

Marilyn R. Abbott, 
Secretary to the Commission.
[FR Doc. 02–30225 Filed 11–27–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 7020–02–P

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Drug Enforcement Administration 

Horst G. Blume, M.D.; Revocation of 
Registration 

On July 26, 2002, the Deputy 
Assistant Administrator, Office of 
Division Control, Drug Enforcement 
Administration (DEA), issued an Order 
to Show Cause by certified mail to Horst 
G. Blume, M.D. (Dr. Blume), notifying 
him of an opportunity to show cause as 
to why the DEA should not revoke his 
DEA Certificate of Registration, 
AB4035146, pursuant to 21 U.S.C. 
824(a)(3), and deny any pending 
applications for renewal of such 
registration, pursuant to 21 U.S.C. 
823(f), on the ground that, effective 
August 1, 2001, Dr. Blume voluntarily 
surrendered his medical license to the 
Iowa Board of Medical Examiners. The 
Order also notified Dr. Blume that if a 
request for hearing is not filed within 30 
days of receipt, his right to a hearing 
would be deemed waived. 

The Order to Show Cause was sent to 
Dr. Blume at his DEA registered 
premises in Sioux City, Iowa. DEA 
received a signed receipt indicating that 
the Order to Show Cause was received 
on behalf of Dr. Blume at that location. 
since that time, DEA has not received a 
request for hearing or any other reply 
form Dr. Blume or anyone purporting to 
represent him in this matter. 

Therefore, the Deputy Administrator, 
finding that (1) 30 days have passed 
since the receipt of the Order to Show 
Cause, and (2) no request for a hearing 
has been received concludes that Dr. 
Blume is deemed to have waived his 
right to a hearing. Following a complete 
review of the investigative file in this 
matter, the Deputy Administrator now 
enters his final order without a hearing 
pursuant to 21 CFR 1301.4 (d) and (e), 
and 1301.46. 

The Deputy Administrator finds that 
Dr. Blume currently possesses DEA 
Certificate of Registration AB4035146, 
issued to him in Iowa. On July 11, 2001, 
Dr. Blume submitted a letter to the Iowa 
Board of Medical Examiners in which 

he voluntarily surrendered his Iowa 
medical license and agreed to no longer 
practice medicine in Iowa, effective 
August 1, 2001. The letter also stated 
that Dr. Blume understood that he was 
not eligible to reapply for medical 
license in the State of Iowa. The license 
surrender by Dr. Blume resolved the 
disciplinary action initiated by the Iowa 
Board of Medical Examiners. The 
investigative file contains no evidence 
that Dr. Blume’s medical license has 
been reinstated in Iowa. 

The DEA does not have the statutory 
authority under the Controlled 
Substances Act to issue or to maintain 
a registration if the applicant or 
registrant is without state authority to 
handle controlled substances in the 
state in which he or she practices. See 
21 U.S.C. 823(f) and 824(a)(3). This 
prerequisite has been consistently 
upheld in prior DEA cases. See Willard 
W. Leiske, M.D., 67 FR 35,588 (2002); 
Graham Travers Schuler, M.D., 65 FR 
50,570 (2000); Romeo J. Perez, M.D., 62 
FR 16, 193 (1997); Demetris A. Green, 
M.D., 61 FR 60728 (1996); Dominick A. 
Ricci, M.D., 58 FR 51104 (1993). 

In the instant case, the Deputy 
Administrator finds that there is 
evidence demonstrating that Dr. Blume 
is not authorized to practice medicine in 
Iowa, and therefore, the Deputy 
Administrator infers that Dr. Blume is 
also not authorized to handle controlled 
substances in Iowa, the state in which 
he holds his DEA Certificate of 
Registration. 

Accordingly, the Deputy 
Administrator of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration pursuant to the 
authority vested in him by 21 U.S.C. 823 
and 824 and 28 CFR 0.100(b) and 0.104, 
hereby orders that the DEA Certificate of 
Registration AB40335146, previously 
issued to Horst G. Blume, M.D., be, and 
is hereby is, revoked. The Deputy 
Administrator further orders that any 
pending applications for renewal or 
modification of said registration be, and 
hereby are, denied. This order is 
effective December 30, 2002.

Dated: November 20, 2002. 
John B. Brown, III, 
Deputy Administrator.
[FR Doc. 02–30257 Filed 11–26–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4410–09–M

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Drug Enforcement Administration 

Christopher E. Castle, M.D., 
Revocation of Registration 

On March 14, 2002, the Deputy 
Assistant Administrator, Office of 
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Diversion Control, Drug Enforcement 
Administration (DEA), issued an Order 
to Show Cause, Immediate Suspension 
of Registration, to Christopher E. Castle, 
M.D. (Dr. Castle) of Seymour, 
Tennessee, notifying him of an 
opportunity to show cause as to why 
DEA should not revoke his DEA 
Certificate of Registration, BC1157076 
under 21 U.S.C. 824(a), and deny any 
pending applications for renewal or 
modification of that registration. The 
order also notified Dr. Castle that should 
no request for a hearing be filed within 
30 days, his hearing right would be 
deemed waived. 

The Order to Show Cause was sent by 
certified mail to Dr. Castle at his 
registered location in Seymour, 
Tennessee. It was also delivered by DEA 
Investigators to Dr. Castle and his legal 
counsel on March 19, 2002, at the 
Blount County Jail in Maryville, 
Tennessee, where Dr. Castle was 
incarcerated. 

DEA has not received a request for 
hearing or any other reply from Dr. 
Castle or anyone purporting to represent 
him in this matter. Therefore, the 
Deputy Administrator, finding that (1) 
30 days have passed since the receipt of 
the Order to Show Cause, and (2) no 
request for a hearing having been 
received, concludes that Dr. Castle is 
deemed to have waived his hearing 
right. After considering material from 
the investigative file in this matter, the 
Deputy Administrator now enters his 
final order without a hearing pursuant 
to 21 CFR 1301.43(d) and (e) and 
1301.46. 

On November 4, 1987, Dr. Castle 
obtained DEA Certificate of Registration 
Number BC1157076, as a practitioner in 
Schedules II through V. That 
registration remained valid until August 
31, 2002. Pursuant to 21 CFR 1301.36(i), 
the Deputy Administrator will extend 
the registration for purposes of this 
revocation proceeding. On June 3, 2001, 
the Sevierville (Tennessee) Sheriff’s 
Department arrested an individual 
referred herein as ‘‘RS,’’ and charged 
him with various offenses related to the 
possession of controlled substances 
with intent to distribute. At the time of 
his arrest, ‘‘RS’’ was in possession of 
controlled substances from 
prescriptions that were issued by Dr. 
Castle. During a subsequent interview of 
‘‘RS’’ by the Sevierville Sheriff’s 
Department he informed law 
enforcement authorities that during his 
association with Dr. Castle, and in 
exchange for controlled substance 
prescriptions, he along with his spouse 
provided personal services to Dr. Castle, 
including installation of cabinets and 
repair of a garage door. ‘‘RS’’ further 

informed law enforcement authorities 
that on numerous occasions, he and his 
spouse were able to obtain from Dr. 
Castle prescriptions for any controlled 
substance they desired, in exchange for 
cash. Included among the drugs that Dr. 
Castle authorized for the couple in 
exchange for cash were Adderall and 
OxyContin, both highly abused 
Schedule II controlled substances. A 
subsequent investigation by DEA 
revealed that ‘‘RS’’ sold controlled 
substances to other individuals from 
prescriptions issued by Dr. Castle. 

‘‘RS’’ also informed law enforcement 
authorities that while visiting Dr. 
Castle’s home on a prior occasion, he 
observed several of Dr. Castle’s blank 
prescription pads unsecured in various 
parts of Dr. Castle’s home, as well as 
prescriptions vials for controlled 
substances in the names of other 
individuals. ‘‘RS’’ also recounted one 
instance where Dr. Castle provided to 
him OxyContin tablets for his personal 
use, and for controlled substances in the 
names of other individuals. ‘‘RS’’also 
recounted one instance where Dr. Castle 
provided to him OxyContin tablets for 
his personal use, and for no legitimate 
medical purpose. ‘‘RS’’ further informed 
law enforcement authorities that he 
informed Dr. Castle of his June 3, 2001 
arrest on drug possession charges. 
Nevertheless, a subsequent review by 
DEA of prescription information 
regarding ‘‘RS’’ revealed that between 
January and August 2001, Dr. Castle 
issued prescriptions totaling 900 dosage 
units of OxyContin 40mg., and 90 
dosage units of OxyContin 80mg. Dr. 
Castle continued issuing controlled 
substance prescriptions for ‘‘RS’’ up 
until October 3, 2001, despite Dr. 
Castle’s knowledge of his drug arrest. 

In response to the above information, 
in August 2001, the Tennessee Bureau 
of Investigation (TBI), the United States 
Department of Health and Human 
Services (HHS), and the Sevierville 
Sheriff’s Department initiated 
investigation of Dr. Castle’s medical 
practice. During a surveillance of Dr. 
Castle’s office, law enforcement agents 
observed a high volume of persons 
entering in, and exiting the office for the 
purpose of obtaining prescriptions. 
These office visits typically lasted five 
minutes or less, and some of these 
individuals had been identified by local 
law enforcement agents as having prior 
drug related convictions and/or under 
investigation for illegal drug violations. 

On October 3, 2001, the State of 
Tennessee, Department of Health 
(Department of Health) issued to Dr. 
Castle a Notice of Charges and 
Memorandum of Assessment of Civil 
Penalty. In the Notice of Charges, the 

Department of Health alleged, among 
other things, that with respect to its 
review of Dr. Castle’s treatment of 
eleven patients, Dr. Castle issued 
prescriptions for controlled substances 
months before actually examining a 
patient, and that Dr. Castle dispensed, 
prescribed, or otherwise distributed 
controlled substances outside of Dr. 
Castle’s professional practice, and not in 
good faith to relieve pain or suffering. 
Specifically, the Department of Health 
alleged Dr. Castle’s improper 
prescribing with respect to patients 
referred herein as ‘‘DE’’ and his spouse 
‘‘JE.’’

The Notice of Charges further 
proposed that Dr. Castle pay civil 
penalties in the amount of $16,500, and 
that the State Board of Medicine make 
a determination as to whether Dr. 
Castle’s medical license be suspended, 
revoked or otherwise disciplined. That 
matter is currently pending resolution. 

On October 19, 2001, a search warrant 
was executed at Dr. Castle’s office by 
agents from TBI, HHS, the Tennessee 
Valley Authority, and the Sevierville 
County Drug Task Force. During the 
execution of the warrant, agents seized 
several patient files, and interviewed an 
employee of Dr. Castle’s office. Dr. 
Castle’s employee confirmed that 
several of Dr. Castle’s patients obtained 
controlled substance prescriptions in 
exchange for cash. 

On October 19, 2001, Special Agents 
from HHS, as well as TBI and DEA 
investigators interviewed a former 
medical assistant/laboratory technician 
employed by Dr. Castle’s office. The 
individual informed law enforcement 
personnel that one occasion, when Dr. 
Castle was absent from his office in 
August 2001, Dr. Castle authorized his 
staff to fill in names, dates, and 
quantities of controlled substances 
prescribed on pre-signed prescriptions. 
These prescriptions were not dated on, 
or signed on the day when issued as 
required by 21 CFR 1306.05.

On November 14, 2001, Special 
Agents from HHS, TBI and the 
Tennessee Office of Inspector General 
interviewed another individual herein 
referred to as ‘‘CLF,’’ a former patient as 
well as a personal acquaintance of Dr. 
Castle. ‘‘CLF’’ informed law 
enforcement personnel that over a 
period of several months, Dr. Castle 
routinely prescribed Adderall in 
‘‘CLF’s’’ name, and had her return 
portions of the filled prescription to Dr. 
Castle for his personal use. ‘‘CLF’’ 
further informed that Dr. Castle never 
performed a physical examination 
before writing prescriptions in her 
name, and that Dr. Castle frequently 
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issued prescriptions while dining with 
her in a local restaurant. 

In December 2001, Dr. Castle was 
named as a defendant in a $2,500,000 
civil lawsuit filed in Sevier County 
Circuit Court by a former employee of 
Dr. Castle’s medical practice. The suit 
alleged in part that Dr. Castle provided 
pain medications to his former 
employee when she was sixteen years 
old, prescribed pain medications while 
she was pregnant, and contributed to 
her addiction until the time she left Dr. 
Castle’s employ at the age of twenty-
one. The suit further alleges that Dr. 
Castle’s actions contributed to the 
December 6, 2000, overdose on pain 
medications by the employee, which 
eventually led her to seek detoxification 
the following week. That matter is also 
pending resolution. 

On January 10, 2002, DEA 
investigators conducted surveys of three 
pharmacies where several of Dr. Castle’s 
patients had prescriptions filled: the 
pharmacies were Jabo’s Pharmacy 
located in Newport, Tennessee; 
Murphy’s Sav-Mor Pharmacy located in 
Jefferson City, Tennessee; and 
Mugford’s Pharmacy located in 
Knoxville, Tennessee. The surveys 
revealed, that following the issuance to 
Dr. Castle of the Notice of Charges, as 
well as the execution of a search 
warrant at Dr. Castle’s office, Dr. Castle 
continued to issue numerous Schedule 
II through IV controlled substance 
prescriptions for ‘‘DE’’ and ‘‘JE.’’ As 
noted above in paragraph six, the 
Department of Health alleged Dr. 
Castle’s improper prescribing with 
respect to patients ‘‘DE’’ and his spouse 
‘‘JE.’’ DEA’s investigation revealed that 
between October 15, 2001 to January 12, 
2002, these individuals had their 
prescriptions filled at different 
pharmacies including each of the above 
pharmacies. 

DEA’s review of prescriptions 
authorized by Dr. Castle, and obtained 
from Murphy’s Sav-Mor Pharmacy 
revealed a Dandridge, Tennessee home 
address for ‘‘DE’’ and ‘‘JE.’’ Yet, a review 
of written prescriptions filled by ‘‘DE’’ 
and ‘‘JE’’ at Mugford’s Pharmacy 
revealed a Knoxville, Tennessee home 
address for the couple. These addresses 
were not included on the prescriptions 
that were issued by Dr. Castle, and were 
added to the prescriptions by someone 
other than Dr. Castle. A subsequent 
investigation by DEA revealed that Dr. 
Castle failed to list addresses on 
prescriptions issued to ‘‘DE’’ and ‘‘JE,’’ 
as well as numerous prescriptions 
issued to other patients, as required by 
21 CFR 1306.05(a). 

On February 11, 2002, Special Agents 
from HHS, TBI and the Tennessee Office 

of Inspector General interviewed an 
individual herein referred to as ‘‘JS.’’ 
‘‘JS’’ informed law enforcement officials 
that he had a long-term history of 
narcotic abuse and had purchased 
OxyContin from ‘‘RS’’ (referenced in 
paragraphs two through four above). 
‘‘JS’’ further informed that Dr. Castle 
wrote prescriptions for OxyContin and 
Adderall for him in the name of the wife 
of ‘‘JS.’’ ‘‘JS’’ further informed law 
enforcement personnel that his wife had 
never been to Dr. Castle’s office, and 
was not aware that Dr. Castle issued 
prescriptions in her name for ‘‘JS.’’ ‘‘JS’’ 
also informed that Dr. Castle created 
fictitious patient information in the 
name of his wife. Law enforcement 
personnel from the above agencies later 
conducted an interview of the wife of 
‘‘JS’’ and she confirmed that she had 
never received any controlled substance 
prescriptions from Dr. Castle, nor had 
she ever visited Dr. Castle’s office. 

The investigation of Dr. Castle’s 
practice also revealed that on or around 
September 6, 2001, ‘‘JS’’ requested that 
Dr. Castle send to him a prescription for 
OxyContin in his wife’s name. Several 
days later, ‘‘JS’’ found the requested 
prescription in his mail box in his wife’s 
name, which had been mailed from Dr. 
Castle’s office and signed by Dr. Castle. 
DEA’s investigation further revealed 
that between November and December 
2001, Dr. Castle issued several Schedule 
II controlled substance prescriptions for 
‘‘JS’’ in his wife’s name. 

On February 21, 2002, the Sevier 
County Street Crimes Unit executed a 
search warrant at Dr. Castle’s medical 
practice. During the execution of the 
warrant, law enforcement officers 
recovered from Dr. Castle’s person 
several syringes, including some that 
had been used. The syringes contained 
Adderall. 

In November 2001, Dr. Castle was 
indicted in the United States District 
Court, Eastern District of Tennessee, on 
one count of possession of child 
pornography. However, after posting a 
$50,000 bond, Dr. Castle was granted 
pretrial release on November 7, 2001. As 
a condition of Dr. Castle’s release, Dr. 
Castle was ordered not to download 
child pornography from Dr. Castle’s 
personal computer, carry a firearm, or 
engage in the personal use of drugs. 
Nevertheless, an investigation by the 
Tennessee Office of Inspector General 
revealed that Dr. Castle continued to 
download child pornography in 
violation of a condition set by Dr. 
Castle’s pretrial release. As a result, on 
February 26, 2002, the court ordered the 
revocation of Dr. Castle’s bond, and 
further ordered Dr. Castle detained until 
Dr. Castle’s May 7, 2002, trial on a 

charge of possession of child 
pornography. 

In view of the foregoing, and pursuant 
to 21 U.S.C. 824(d), I find that 
Christopher E. Castle, M.D. has been 
responsible for the diversion of large 
quantities of controlled substances into 
other than legitimate medical channels. 
It is my conclusion that Dr. Castle has 
committed such acts as would render 
his continued registration inconsistent 
with the public interest. 21 U.S.C. 
824(a)(4). Accordingly, the Deputy 
Administrator of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration, pursuant to the 
authority vested in him by 21 U.S.C. 823 
and 824 and 28 CFR 0.100(b) and 0.104, 
hereby orders that DEA Certificate of 
Registration BC1157076, issued to 
Christopher E. Castle, M.D. be, and it 
hereby is, revoked. The Deputy 
Administrator further orders that any 
pending applications for renewal or 
modifications of such registration be, 
and they hereby are, denied. This order 
is effective December 30, 2002.

Dated: November 12, 2002. 
John B. Brown, III, 
Deputy Administrator.
[FR Doc. 02–30255 Filed 11–27–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 4410–09–M

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Drug Enforcement Administration 

Joseph H. Talley, M.D.; Revocation of 
Registration 

On January 28, 2002, the 
Administrator of the Drug Enforcement 
Administration (DEA), issued an Order 
to Show Cause and Notice of Immediate 
suspension of Registration to Joseph H. 
Talley, M.D. (Respondent) of Grover, 
North Carolina. The Respondent was 
notified of an opportunity to show cause 
as to why DEA should not revoke his 
DEA Certificate of Registration 
AT2853706, as a practitioner, and deny 
any pending applications for renewal of 
such registration pursuant to 21 U.S.C. 
823(f) and 824(a) for reason that his 
continued registration would be 
inconsistent with the public interest. 
The order further notified the 
Respondent that his DEA registration 
was immediately suspended as an 
imminent danger to the public health 
and safety pursuant to 21 U.S.C. 824(d). 

The order to Show Cause and Notice 
of Immediate Suspension alleged the 
following: 

1. (The Respondent) is registered with 
DEA as a practitioner under DEA 
Registration No. AT2853706 for 
Schedules II, II–N, III, III–N, IV and V. 
The DEA registration was last renewed 
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